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Minutes of Parish Council meeting held in the Old School Community Centre, Clare on Thursday  20th March 2003 at 7pm    

Present: Cllrs. .J. Stevens (Chairman) O Smith (Vice-Chairman), P. Daniels, K Groom,  D Neal,  L Stevens, R Warmington.   Clerks - M Shinn & L Warmington 

1. Apologies:  Cllr J Smith
2. Register of members interests:  There were none at this point
3. Minutes of previous meetings 20th February 2003 & 6th March 2003:   There were no amendments and acceptance of these minutes was proposed by Cllr. Daniels, seconded by Cllr. O. Smith and carried unanimously.  Chairman signed them as a true record
4. Parishioners question time/Police Report:  Mr Dadd stated that the new sign for Hertford Road is now in place but does not include details of other roads leading off Hertford Road (which the original sign did include ).  Highways will be contacted.  ACTION:  CLERK.  There was no police report but clerk stated that she had seen P.C. Parsonson the previous day with S.I.D. the speed indicator device which was operating on Cavendish Road.  Chairman stated this had also been in operation in Stoke by Clare.  Cllr. O. Smith reported that there had been an incident where eggs had been thrown at properties in The Broadway on the previous night and last week a group of girls were seen standing on the bench outside Lloyds Bank trying to damage the sign.    

5. Matters arising from previous minutes:

 20th February - Page 3 Item 6 – Red phone box – Financial clerk had again contacted BT about this.  Clare in Bloom – assets have now been notified to financial clerk.  Tombstone – Cllr. Groom has made a start on this.  
6th March – Page 2 – Cllr. Neal stated that it Mr Pryke were to donate land it may be better to move earth to create parking spaces rather than donating land which would be difficult to use.

6. Correspondence

Mrs Audrey Rothwell – A letter of complaint regarding the board outside the Red House in Nethergate Street advertising bed and breakfast and the placing of police bollards in that area restricting parking, as well as a problem with the drains from that property .  She also questioned whether planning permission ought to have been sought for bed and breakfast to operate from The Red House.  After receiving this letter the Chairman spoke to Mr & Mrs Reynolds the owners of The Red House.

Mr & Mrs Reynolds – Regarding the previous letter, they state they have spoken to planning officials regarding the bed and breakfast facilities in their home.  They were also advised an “A” board would be the best way to advertise as would not be able to affix a board to their property and there are other “A” boards in the area.  They pointed out there is no problem with the drains running from their property.  Chairman spoke to St Edmundsbury Planning Department regarding whether planning permission was required and they stated as it is a nine bedroom house with less than five rooms devoted to bed and breakfast the overall use of the house has not changed therefore no planning permission is required.  Cllr. R. Warmington  pointed out there are other “A” boards in use in Clare and they do encourage trade and do not cause a problem as long as they are not obtrusive.  A reply will be sent to Mrs Rothwell to explain there is no breach of planning regulations and mention that the signs are for benefit of local community. 

Mr Robin Butler – Regarding the installation of a CCTV camera on his property and stating that he was unaware that planning permission were necessary.  However this has now been applied for retrospectively and  further to the camera being installed “it has noticeably reduced the amount of boorish behaviour” in that area.  A letter of acknowledgement will be sent.  ACTION:  CLERK
St Edmundsbury Borough Council - Acknowledging our comments regarding the Local Plan

CLASP – Marion Burbridge wrote regarding the minibus, stating that CLASP were finding the system of applying for funding via Suffolk ACRE very beauracratic and asking if the Parish Council can persuade Suffolk ACRE to assist with facilitating the application.  A copy of the form will be requested from Suffolk ACRE to ascertain what problems there may be with completion of it.  ACTION:  CLERK
Mr & Mrs Streeter – Regarding the Scots Pine tree in the cemetery behind their property, they feel it could still cause damage to their property if it were to fall.  The Borough Tree Officer has inspected this tree and has stated he considers it to be safe.  If there were to be a problem with this Parish Council have public liability cover on their insurance.  A letter will be sent to Mr & Mrs Streeter explaining this.  ACTION:  CLERK
St Edmundsbury Borough Council – Further to our letter last month, outlining  conditions for notifying neighbouring properties of planning applications and details of actions taken once planning permission has been granted.  This letter will be kept in a separate file as may  need to be referred to in future.  ACTION:  CLERK
Suffolk County Council News – Cllr Les Warmington – circulated to all councillors.

Tim Yeo M.P. – Regarding deregulating pharmacies, acknowledging our concerns and stating that he will be raising this matter in parliament.  Cllr. O. Smith added that the petition in Clare Pharmacy against these plans has gained a lot of support and is being kept open until the end of April.

Suffolk County Council – Parish Paths Partnership – Clare has in the past applied for this.  Passed to cemetery committee to discuss and consider at their next meeting with advice from Cllr. Mison.  ACTION:  CEMETERY COMMITTEE
St Edmundsbury Borough Council – Licensing bill 2003 – questionnaire about licensing forum.  Chairman will complete.  ACTION:  CHAIRMAN
St Edmundsbury Borough Council – Information regarding postal ballots on 1st May – this will be copied and circulated to all councillors.  ACTION:  CLERK 

7. Finance – Information has now been received regarding payment of this years precept.  Payment by the end of April has been requested by financial clerk.  The precept for Clare is high due to repayment on loans for improvements which were made to the Town Hall and the Community Centre. 

(a)  Presentation of monthly accounts – Financial clerk explained these and acceptance of these accounts was proposed by Cllr. L. Stevens seconded by Cllr. Groom and carried unanimously.

(b) Exclusive rights of burial – Christopher Richard Vincent – no 1542 

8. Committee reports

a) Street cleaning – Cllr. O Smith – Cllr. O. Smith. Reported that Mr Mortlock has been unwell but has carried on working.  The street cleaners are now starting to clear weeds.  The black wall in Bridewell Street opposite Sheepgate Lane has been crumbling and will be swept up.  If anyone identifies areas which need tidying please let Cllrs. O or J. Smith know.
b) Market – Cllr. K Groom – Cllr. Groom reported that there has been little change with the one domestic goods trader remaining.
c) Cemetery – Cllr. L Stevens

i) Top Soil – Arrange date for this to be moved – Clerk is to check date again with David Byford to confirm whether it is June or July when this can be done and report back to Cllr. L. Stevens
ii) Tender for removal of soil from compound – discuss & agree – This needs to be done promptly as the compound is full.  Mr Kiddy is to be asked for a price and this will be considered .  ACTION:  CLERK
iii) Tender to replace 2 slates on chapel- discuss & agree – On the side of the original cremation plot there are several small areas which are frost damaged.  Cllr. Mison has stated there may be difficulty in getting the right tiles.  C.E. Bloomfield, Roofing Contractors are to be contacted to quote.  ACTION:  CLERK
iv) Other matters – Cllr. L. Stevens reported that there are two trees hanging over a tombstone that need trimming and this will be put on the agenda for the next cemetery committee meeting.  ACTION:  CEMETERY COMMITTEE.  W.I. Seat – This is in a dangerous stated and is to be removed and replaced with the spare bench which Terry Wheeler has.  He will also look at the cemetery board and quote for it to be repaired.  The lettering will then need to be done.  The first cutting of the hedge on the right hand side of the cemetery has been done.  There have been concerns raised again regarding the cemetery gates not being locked and gangs of youths going up there in cars.  A parishioner has reported that items have been removed from grave areas and various articles of rubbish have been left there.  Locking the gates would not necessarily relieve this problem as access to the cemetery could still be gained via footpaths.  Notices from outside the chapel have been removed but will be put up again..  Chairman mentioned the matter of soil being put in the ditch.  He has spoken to Mr Martin about this and suggested a site meeting.  The drainage system could be affected by soil being placed in the ditch so it may be necessary to put a hedge in there to stop the dumping of soil.
d) SALC – Cllr. P Daniels – Cllr. Daniels reported that at the most recent meeting Highways gave a presentation stating that the government has conceded that if County spend quarter of a million on speed traps they can spend the fine money on this initiative.  This will start with S.I.D. followed by heavier metal devices which will produce fines and an income.  SALC have advised that all parishes will be going for Q.P.S. – Quality Parish Status.  This ensures good two way communications with residents and standards will be stated.  There will be an AQA certificate for clerks and training will be given.  SALC have moved their meetings to Shire Hall.
e) Finance – Cllr. P Daniels – Cllr. Daniels reported that he has printed off a document detailing the Freedom of Information Act.  Some of the points he raised have already been dealt with in this document.  One area of concern is that it says requests should be responded to in twenty days but this does not comply with our standing orders and as we only hold meetings once per month this is unrealistic.  Once a response has been received from the commissioner Cllr. Daniels will call a finance committee meeting.
f) Website – Cllr. J Smith – No report but Chairman said the website has come on leaps and bounds and is now more alive.  He suggested those with access to the internet should have a look.  He questioned how long comments stay on the “guest book” as this area seems to have some outdated information on it.  Clerk will check with Jason Fitzpatrick.  It was suggested that comments on there only stay on for a maximum of one year.  ACTION:  CLERK
g) CLASP – Cllr.J Smith – No report.  Next meeting is early April.
h) CHOC – Cllr. L Stevens –  Cllr. L. Stevens reported that the AGM was held last night and all the existing committee were re-elected with John Parker as a new committee member.  There is still a Parish Council vacancy on the committee.  The playgroup has asked for permission to erect a shed in the playground area for bikes and benches.  They will be liable for this under their own insurance.  Ray Bareham retires as the Town Hall caretaker on 31st March and a retirement “do” was held for him.  There has only been one application to replace him and this was from Roy Ovenden who is on the committee and therefore a trustee.  CHOC would be keen to appoint him but wanted guidance from the Parish Council.  All guidelines in the constitution have been followed and Suffolk ACRE have suggested if he is the only applicant an informal interview can be done.  The Parish Council   were in agreement with this.  Cllr. Daniels suggested there may be a trust deed which would need to be looked up.
i) Clare Primary School - School governor’s report – Cllr. R Warmington – Cllr. R. Warmington stated there was no report and Cllr. Groom stated that £90 had been raised for comic relief by two girls who were painting fingernails etc in the playground on that day.
j) Borough Councillors report – Chairman – Stansted Airport expansion - Chairman reported that the meeting held in Haverhill Town Hall by the Overview and Scrutiny Committee had experts covering the full spectrum of the case. The suggestion for two runways stated they would be one and a quarter mile apart which would give scope for a third and fourth runway in between. Therefore the conclusion which has been referred to the cabinet stated there is sufficient scope for expansion on one runway only but this would not be possible without the necessary infrastructure i.e. roads to support it. 
k) County Councillors report - L Warmington- County Cllr. L. Warmington reported that County have not yet completed their call in regarding Stansted airport expansion.  He stated that the question of the legality of the speed limits in Suffolk has now been clarified and is  fully legal in respect of repeater signs etc.  Therefore can be checked by Police.  County are looking for ideas to mark the opening of the new Ballingdon Bridge in Sudbury for an event in June.  The next Country Park meeting is to be held on 11th April and the new Heritage Centre will be opened on that day.  A geophysical examination has been taking place there and the results of this will also be demonstrated on 11th April.    The council tax increase of 18.4% was due in part to the government providing more money to the north of England than the south and without this large increase services would need to be cut.  However there had been some opposition to this large increase.  Cllr. R. Warmington pointed out that regarding  speed limit enforcement she has requested a document from CPRE about this which has not yet been received.  Clerk to chase.  ACTION:  CLERK
9. Planning

a) TCA03/890 – Fell Yew tree situated within a conservation area – rear garden of 3 Cavendish Road, Clare – Mr H F Cresswell – Recommended approval proposed by Cllr. L. Stevens, seconded by Cllr. Daniels and carried unanimously.

b) SE/02/3712/LB – Installation of ATM (cash machine) in front elevation as amended by letter and plan received 19th December 2002 indicating revised design and deletion of satellite dish and projecting sign – Co-op Store, Market Hill – Recommended approval proposed by Cllr. Daniels, seconded by Cllr. L. Stevens and carried unanimously

c) SE/02/3711/P - SE/02/3712/LB – Installation of ATM (cash machine) in front elevation as amended by letter and plan received 19th December 2002 indicating revised design and deletion of satellite dish – Co-op Store, Market Hill, Clare - Recommended approval proposed by Cllr. Daniels, seconded by Cllr. L. Stevens and carried unanimously

d) SE/03/1432/P – Erection of garden store and retaining walls (to form car parking bay) – Random Cottage, 11 Common Street – Mr & Mrs Lewis - Recommended approval proposed by Cllr. R. Warmington, seconded by Cllr. Groom and carried unanimously, however should state that there are concerns about the necessity for an extra parking place on the road

e) SE/03/1535/P – Erection of conservatory to rear – 12 The Granary, Clare – Mr Salisbury - Recommended approval proposed by Cllr. O. Smith, seconded by Cllr. L. Stevens and carried unanimously

f) SE/03/1556/LB – Retention of CCTV camera – The Old Bank House, Market Hill – Mr R Butler  - Cllrs. L. Stevens and R. Warmington declared an interest in the application as trustees of CHOC and as such have had cause to correspond with Mr Butler regarding matters relating to his property therefore left the meeting whilst this was discussed.  Recommended approval of this was proposed by Cllr. Daniels, seconded by Chairman.  Cllr. Groom also voted in favour.  Cllr. O. Smith  and Cllr. Neal voted against this proposal.  Therefore approval was carried on a majority decision.  

g) SE/03/1569/P – Erection of conservatory to side elevation – 24 Westfield, Clare – Mr & Mrs Willmott - Recommended approval proposed by Cllr. R. Warmington, seconded by Cllr. L. Stevens and carried unanimously

Borough decisions

TCA03/878 – Clare Parish Churchyard – Granted

SE/03/1117/P – Messrs Mortimer & Steward, Nethergate St. Garage - Refused

10. Local Linear Transport Plan – Draft reply presentation by Chairman/Financial Clerk – This has not yet been carried out.  Chairman and County Cllr. L. Warmington to do at the next meeting
11. Countryside Agency Grant  - Consider applying for and action needed – Chairman suggested it may be best to agenda this after the elections in May as will need to be considered by the newly elected council.
ACTION:  CLERK 
12. Local Plan – Comments – Chairman gave brief resume of what was discussed and decided at the meeting on 6th March
13. Combined Charities Committee -  Appoint representative – Cllr. O. Smith reported that John Laws has expressed an interest in this.  There being no other nominations his name will be put forward and the combined charities committee will be notified.  ACTION:  CLERK 

14. Churchyard Wall – Decision to be made on when work to be carried out – The quote received would mean spending a large sum of money from our current reserves.  The current state of the wall needs to be considered.  Cllr. L. Stevens stated that one area in particular is in a dangerous state and needs urgent attention.  The original plans will be located and a site visit will be arranged with Valiant to identify urgent work.  The rest of the work could be done in stages.  
15. Extended Library hours – consider letter and costings from Suffolk County Council – Cllr. R. Warmington stated that the library needs to be open when the Upper School children return from school so they are able to use it.  The Parish Council do not wish to provide finances to top up hours at present and the questionnaire will be completed stating this and expressing the need for extended hours to suit upper school students.  ACTION:  CLERK 
16. Broadband Application – Update and Parish Council action necessary – Cllr. J. Smith has approached Hundon and Kedington about a joint application.
17. Clare in Bloom – Update by clerk – Clerk reported that plans are forging ahead and there are several suggestions which Clare in Bloom need Parish Council support for.  They are going to contact Highways Department with a view to putting flower containers on the Clare signs at the entrance to the town.  They would also like to have signs made which state Clare were winners of the Anglia in Bloom competition in 2001 and 2002 as this has been done in other towns.  They are also hoping to scatter daffodil bulbs on the banks of Highfield and Westfield as part of their forward planning and Borough will be contacted regarding this.  The Parish Council supports all these ideas.  The churchyard border will be cleared over the Easter weekend with some of the old roses being removed and new ones being planted as well as compost being put in place.  Cllr. L. Stevens pointed out there are some roses planted there with commemorative plaques and this will be taken back to Clare in Bloom.  There will be an open day on 12th April in Timothy’s Tea Rooms for a chance to meet the committee and recruit volunteers.  The newly acquired tractor which will be used for the watering will also  be on display that day.
18. Emergency Planning – Update – Cllr. L. Stevens reported that   a working party meeting had been held consisting of herself, David Dadd, Jane Helliwell, Mark Shinn, June Smith, Mark Ramsay and Andy Bone.  Each person will have a geographical area and will need to find others to help.  They have identified areas where helicopters could land as well as evacuation locations.  These plans will be discussed with CLASP and the day care centre.  The schools will also be contacted to see if any such plans are in place there.  The next meeting will be held on 16th April.
19. Footpath in Chilton Street – Concerns from residents – A letter has been received from Ian Simpson regarding the fact that there is a need for a path for residents living there who wish to walk into Clare.  This has always been brought up during the annual meetings with Jim Nunn but is considered a low priority.  However the Parish Council now feel it should be higher up the list .  As Borough are keen to promote footpaths and walking we need to persuade them of the importance of this area.  As an existing path which was there was removed due to changing kerbs it is important that it should be reinstated.  Letters will be sent to Highways and Borough and also to Mr Simpson stating the Parish Council are in agreement with his comments.  ACTION:  CLERK   
20. Moothall, Well Lane – Information received from Enforcement Officer – Clerk had received notification that the Enforcement Officer had visited the property on two occasions and had been unable to locate the owner.  Therefore a letter had been sent to them on 11th March stating that work was to stop until retrospective planning permission was sought.  Cllr. O. Smith reported that work is continuing.  A letter will be sent to the Enforcement Officer asking for a copy of her letter and for an enforcement notice to be served. 
21. Footpaths – Discuss various problems and solutions – Footpath behind Swan -  This needs to be wider as is well used.  Highways are to be contacted regarding this.  It may be that the farmer has cut too close to the path.  ACTION:  CLERK Sheepgate Lane – Nettles etc will need to be cut soon and Highways will be contacted regarding this also.  Footpath sign by Swan – Highways will be asked to replace this sign again.
22. Any other business

Path to church – Cllr. Daniels reported that there is grass growing through the tarmac and his wife is prepared to clear this.  There were no objections to this action

Town Wall – At the rear of the Swan there is a hole in the town wall .  The conservation Officer at Borough will be notified.  ACTION:  CLERK
Post Office -  Cllr. Neal reported that due to the change in ways of paying pensions, concerns have been raised.  In Glemsford meetings have been held to explain how these changes affect people and Clare Post Office would like backing from the Parish Council if it is deemed necessary to hold such meetings here.  He will obtain further information.

Aerial Photograph – The clerk has received from Borough a large aerial photograph – this will be brought to the next meeting to decide where to place it.  ACTION:  CLERK
Purple House -  Borough to be contacted to clarify current situation as no change of colour has been implemented.  ACTION:  CLERK
Shingle in Malting Lane – Highways have taken no action regarding putting a bollard in this area to restrict parking.  They will be contacted regarding this.  ACTION:  CLERK
Millennium Sign – As still nothing further has been heard from John Laws regarding this, he will be invited to the next Parish Council meeting to discuss.  ACTION: CLERK
Playing Field – Chairman explained that a business plan is being done and a number of meetings are being set up with committees in place for those interested in skateboarding, football, tennis, basketball and cricket.  A lot of interest has been shown.  There are currently notices distributed around the town to update people with what is happening.  Summer schools are being set up by Neil Bagshaw to show that people of Clare would support the sports proposed as it is impossible to go to funding sources without proving this.    

Meeting closed:  10.10pm

